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WALSALL COUNCIL 
RESPONSE TO REGULATION 28 REPORT 

 
 
Walsall Council has carried out an investigation into the events which took place whilst 
Gurdeep Singh Dundhal was detained by reason of s.5 (2) of the Mental Health Act 
1983. The detention took place between 11.50am on Thursday 11 April 2019 and the 
late morning of Sunday 14 April 2019 when a decision was made, after an assessment 
of him, that it would not be appropriate for him to be detained in hospital. That 
investigation was conducted by the Mental Health Team Manager who reported to the 
Head of Community Care Partnerships. The Head of Community Care Partnerships 
has also held meetings with senior staff and the solicitor to the council to carry out a 
review of what had occurred to identify the causes of any shortcomings, and to put 
into place measures to prevent the recurrence of the shortcomings. The review has 
also opened discussions with a partner authority to consider improvements that can 
be made.  
 
Matters of concern: 
 
The delay in organising the assessment of Gurdeep Singh Dundhal 
 
Gurdeep Singh Dundhal was detained under s.5 (2) of the Mental Health Act 1983 at 
11.50am on Thursday 11 April 2019. Walsall Council was not then told of his detention. 
Lakeside View Hospital, where Gurdeep Singh Dundhal was detained, had informed 
Birmingham City Council of his detention. This was not only an understandable move 
but a sensible one. Lakeside View Hospital had been treating Gurdeep Singh Dundhal 
since mid-March 2019. He had been referred there by the Mental Health Team from 
Birmingham City Council who had been providing his care in the community for 
approximately 3 years. As his home authority it was Birmingham City Council which 
was responsible, in March 2019, for arranging his detention under s.2 of the Mental 
Health Act 1983 for assessment. It was Birmingham City Council who knew about 
Gurdeep Singh Dundhal, both from caring for him for approximately 3 years and 
because they held his records. He was wholly unknown to Walsall Council.  
 
In the afternoon of Friday 12 April Lakeside View Hospital telephoned Walsall Council 
to tell it that an assessment of Gurdeep Singh Dundhal had not yet been carried out. 
Lakeside View said that it had requested Birmingham City Council to co-ordinate the 
assessment.  Walsall Council advised Lakeside View to call back if Birmingham City 
Council did not undertake the assessment.  On the 12th April 2019 at 14:15pm  

 (AMHP) was on duty in the AMHP Hub Walsall Council. He received a call from 
 (AMHP, Birmingham City Council) requesting a Walsall AMHP 

to undertake a Mental Health Act assessment of  Birmingham Resident Mr Gurdeep 
Singh Dundhal who was a patient of Lakeside View Hospital (Priory Group) Walsall 
Walsall Council said that it did not have sufficient resources to carry out the 
assessment. The investigator could find no good reason why this had been said. There 
were at that time three Approved Mental Health Professionals (AMHPs) on duty. They 
were not at that time dealing with any other referral. Nevertheless Birmingham City 
Council agreed to carry out the assessment. This arrangement was reached at 14:51. 
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There was no further contact with Walsall Council for over 24 hours until Saturday 13 
April 2019 at 17:35 when Lakeside View telephoned the Emergency Duty Team at 
Walsall Council to explain that the assessment had not yet been carried out. There 
were further telephone conversations which led to Walsall Council speaking to an 
AMHP from Birmingham City Council. The AMHP from Birmingham City Council 
explained that there had been a difficulty in carrying out the assessment. She was 
provided with the telephone numbers of the psychiatrists in Walsall approved under 
s.12 of the Mental Health Act 1983. A few minutes later at about 18:20 Birmingham 
City Council informed Walsall Council that it would not be completing the assessment, 
even though it had been commenced.  
 
It was at this point that Walsall Council assumed the responsibility for carrying out the 
assessment. The AMHP on duty knew that Walsall Council had no direct access to 
Gurdeep Singh Dundhal’s records held by Birmingham City Council or by the mental 
health trust in Birmingham. Whilst those records could be obtained there would be a 
significant delay before they were available. He made a decision that it would be 
unreasonable to carry out an assessment late on a Saturday evening unless it was 
essential for it then to be carried out. It would be more difficult to carry out an 
assessment late in the evening and the results could be affected by the hour of the 
day at which it had been conducted. It was his view that it would be better for the 
assessment to be carried out the next morning.  
 
On Sunday 14 April 2019 , an AMHP employed by Walsall 
Council, was due to come on duty at 9am. The AMHP who had been covering the 
night shift, and who had made the decision to defer the assessment until that morning, 
contacted  shortly before 08:00 to advise him of the need to carry out an 
assessment on Gurdeep Singh Dundhal and that the time for doing so expired at 
11:50.  started work immediately, an hour before his shift began. He 
contacted Lakeside View to arrange for the assessment to be carried out. He obtained 
the contact details of Gurdeep Singh Dundhal’s parents, his GP and the names of the 
two doctors who had provided the medical recommendations that Gurdeep Singh 
Dundhal should be detained.  
 

 was told that neither of those two doctors could be contacted and that one 
of the doctors, who had come from Birmingham, was unknown to Lakeside View 
Hospital. He was given a small amount of background information. He made enquiries 
of Birmingham City Council’s Emergency Duty Team to obtain information about 
Gurdeep Singh Dundhal. The Emergency Duty Team said that they had closed his 
referral and did not have information about him. He was given the telephone number 
to Birmingham and Solihull Mental Health Trust and was told that Oaklands Centre 
was overseeing Gurdeep Singh Dundhal’s care. Contact was made with the crisis 
team of Birmingham and Solihull Mental Health Trust. Mr Panesar asked for 
information about Gurdeep Singh Dundhal. He was told that all information about him 
had been sent to Lakeside View and that no doctors from his clinical care team or 
Birmingham services were available to talk to him.  asked to speak to the 
home treatment doctors, but was told they were not available. In the absence of any 
other doctor being available,  contacted the on call s.12 psychiatrist, who 
was  at Dorothy Pattison Hospital. He arranged for  to attend 
Lakeside View with a view to carrying out the assessment. Those arrangements were 
relayed to Lakeside View.  had already spoken to Gurdeep Singh 
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Dundhal’s parents over the telephone and obtained information from them about his 
background. They were in a position to give this information as Gurdeep Singh 
Dundhal lived at home with them.  
 

 arrived at Lakeside View at 10.30am where he met . They 
interviewed a psychiatric nurse on the ward who had for some while been looking after 
Gurdeep Singh Dundhal. She was able to give a history of him since his admission 
there on 15 March 2019.  met other members of staff who provided the 
documents setting out the medical recommendations in support of Gurdeep Singh 
Dundhal’s detention under s.3 of the Mental Health Act 1983. He was also provided 
with the report written by an AMHP for the same purpose. Further records were 
requested from the staff, who attempted to obtain them. There appeared to be 
technical difficulties in the staff being able to obtain the records, so further oral 
information was sought from the staff.  
 
Gurdeep Singh Dundhal was interviewed by  in the presence of  
and , a support worker from Lakeside View Hospital. After the 
interview further enquiries were made of the hospital staff and a discussion was held 
with them of ’ initial assessment of Gurdeep Singh Dundhal. There was no 
objection from them to his preliminary view. They told him that Gurdeep Singh Dundhal 
had been compliant with his care plan and treatment.  was then able to speak 
over the telephone to , a consultant from Lakeside View Hospital, who had 
been treating Gurdeep Singh Dundhal and recommended he be detained under s.3 of 
the Mental Health Act 1983 for treatment.  asked for the contact details of 

, the other doctor who had provided a medical recommendation, but was 
told his contact details were not available. There was then a further conversation with 
the nurse to whom he had spoken to earlier. It was at this point that the assessment 
was concluded.  
 
Walsall Council points out that it did not know that Gurdeep Singh Dundhal was in 
Lakeside View Hospital and needed to be assessed, and could not reasonably have 
been expected to have known that, until after more than 24 hours had elapsed since 
his detention under s. 5 (2) of the Mental Health Act 1983 when it was contacted about 
him. That contact came from Birmingham City Council in a telephone call. During that 
telephone conversation Birmingham City Council agreed to carry out the assessment 
of Gurdeep Singh Dundhal. Walsall Council had no cause for concern about the 
assessment being carried out until Saturday 13 April 2019 at 17:35 when it was 
contacted by Lakeside View who said that the assessment had still not been carried 
out. It was approximately 45 minutes later that Walsall Council assumed the 
responsibility for assessing Gurdeep Singh Dundhal when Birmingham City Council 
said that it would not be further attending Lakeside View Hospital. As the assessment 
was unlikely to be able to be carried out until late that evening the AMHP on duty 
decided that it would be preferable, in the interests of the patient, for the assessment 
to be carried out the following morning. He therefore notified the Sunday morning duty 
AMHP of the need for an assessment to be carried out. The Sunday morning duty 
AMHP lost no time in making arrangements for, and seeing that, the assessment was 
carried out. The delay in carrying out the assessment whilst it was the responsibility of  
Walsall Council was from 18:20 on Saturday 13 April 2019 until just before 08:00 on 
Sunday 14 April 2019 when the duty AMHP took steps to make arrangements for the 
assessment to take place. That delay was as a result of the considered decision of the 
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AMHP on duty taking the view that conducting an assessment late in the evening may 
lead to disadvantages to the patient. If the assessment were to be conducted the 
following morning those disadvantages could be avoided. Until 18:20 on Saturday 13 
April 2019 Birmingham City Council had agreed to carry out the assessment. It was 
not until 17:35 on Saturday 13 April 2019 that Walsall Council was alerted by a 
telephone call from Lakeside View to the fact that the assessment had not yet been 
carried out.   
 
Steps taken to make improvements 
 
The staffing levels have been increased. There is therefore a provision for a duty 
AMHP to be able to call for additional staff if they should be needed. In addition to that 
an on call manager is now available to provide assistance. A procedure is being 
developed which will request all hospitals in Walsall to notify Walsall Council as soon 
as there may be a need for an assessment to be carried out on any patient in their 
hospital, whether or not that patient is ordinarily resident in Walsall.  
 
A procedure is also being developed to ensure that whenever another authority agrees 
to undertake an assessment of a patient in Walsall that the progress of the assessment 
is notified to Walsall Council and that Walsall Council’s staff will take action in any 
case in which it appears that there may be a delay in the carrying out of an 
assessment. In addition to that a procedure is being developed for Walsall Council’s 
staff to request information from other authorities and other parts of the NHS whenever 
it appears that a patient may need to be assessed by Walsall Council. This is to avoid 
delays which may be occasioned by the need to wait for information.  
 
In addition to that Walsall Council has opened discussions with other agencies to 
develop a practice to be adopted whenever a patient from another authority needs to 
be assessed by Walsall Council.  
 
The obtaining of information 
 
Walsall Council has no direct access to any records held by other parties. In view of 
the need for confidentiality and the data protection legislation it is unlikely that third 
parties would be in a position to allow Walsall Council direct access to their records. 
At present the only steps which can be taken by Walsall Council to ensure that records 
are available is to see that they are requested at the earliest opportunity. In this case 
it would have been better if the AMHP on duty on the evening of Saturday 13 April 
2019 had, instead of merely requesting the following day’s duty AMHP to carry out the 
assessment, he himself made the requests for the records to be provided. Instructions 
have therefore been given that not only should records be sought at the earliest 
opportunity, but whenever an assessment is postponed the period of postponement is 
used for the purpose of requesting records to be made available. Walsall Council 
proposes to keep this matter under review. Despite this, Walsall Council has opened 
discussions with a neighbouring authority to see whether records can be more readily 
available.  
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The admission to hospital on 15 March 2019 
 
Walsall Council played no part in this admission and did not know of it. It is thus unable 
to assist on this matter. 
 
Internal investigation by Walsall Council  
 
Walsall Council has carried out an investigation led by a Mental Health Team 
Manager. That investigation could not begin until Walsall Council had received 
information about Gurdeep Singh Dundhal’s death. Although there had been earlier 
conversations with other agencies, it was not until the documents were provided by 
the Coroner’s officer on 3 September 2019 that Walsall Council was sufficiently 
informed about the matter to begin an investigation. Results of the investigation have 
been set out earlier in this document. In addition to the investigation there has been a 
review led by the Head of Community Care Partnerships, who has consulted not only 
within the mental health team but also Legal Services. The review is looking into any 
deficiencies or perceived deficiencies which there may have been in the provision of 
services in April 2019. There has been an increase in AMHPs employed by Walsall 
Council. There have been changes in working practices to avoid the previous practice 
of an AMHP being on duty for 12 hours followed by a period of being on call for a 
further period of 12 hours. In addition to that AMHPs will be available on call to assist 
the AMHP on duty whenever that may be needed. There will also be a manager on 
duty or on call, and thus available to provide assistance, at all times of the day and 
night. Walsall Council has opened discussions with its neighbouring authorities to 
formalise practices of asking neighbouring authorities to carry out reviews within the 
borough of Walsall. There will be a procedure for staff to ensure that the assessment 
has been carried out and completed in good time and for staff to be called on to assist 
if need be. It is intended that Walsall Council should meet regularly with other agencies 
to identify areas where improvements can be made. 
 
 

List of abbreviations 

s.12 psychiatrist – a psychiatrist approved for carrying out assessments under the 

Mental Health Act 1983 

AMHP – Approved Mental Health Professional 

 




